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West Planning & Policy Council
Lowell Thomas State Office Building

October 19, 2016
Minutes
	Call to Order
	Rhonda Clark, Chair

	Note Taker
	Janet Neihoff and Debbie Cloys

	WPPC Members Present
	Rhonda Clark, Reginald Caldwell, Marcellous Brazley, Patrick Sanders, Connie Bowlan, Tabitha Matthews, Patricia Edmiston

	Members Absent
	Charlotte Doyle, Kathy Gibbs, Steven Beckham

	DIDD Staff Present
	Janet Neihoff, Debbie Cloys, CJ McMorran, Alex Heart, Robin Wilmoth.

	Guest Speaker
	N/A

	Guest Present
	N/A


Call to Order/Introductions

	Welcome
Rhonda Clark
	WPPC Chair Rhonda Clark called the meeting to order and asked everyone to introduce themselves.  
Robin Wilmoth, DIDD Director of Innovative Programs was introduced by Alex Heart.

Minutes from the July meeting were reviewed and approved as written.  
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	Rhonda introduced Alex Heart, Asst. Commissioner of Policy and Innovation to provide DIDD Updates.
Alex announced the addition of an Autism Council which will function similarly to the Planning and Policy Councils. There is currently an Autism Summit which meets quarterly, but the Summit doesn’t currently have a way to roll its recommendations up to the Governor or Central Office.  We are excited to focus on Autism Spectrum Disorders as a service that will receive supports thru Employment and Community First Choices.  This council will be under the direction of the DIDD Developmental Disabilities Director. 
DIDD Provider Manual
The Provider Manual is finished and it is at TennCare right now. They are reviewing all of the final revisions that we made to the provider manual. Keep in mind that we totally rewrote Chapter 2. That is the section on human and individual rights and conservatorships and because we felt strongly that the Human Rights Committees (HRC) were not organized in a way that really assisted individuals to seek out and find their own rights, we organized that whole process. The HRC are not going to be rubberstamping any medications any longer they will not be signing off on BSP’s unless somebody brings that forward if they think it’s a rights violation. If it is a rights violation or if people believe they are in a situation where their rights are being imposed upon the HRC is going to get involved to help that person arrive at a solution. Within that chapter as well there is a list of people’s rights that we expect to be respected. There will be an assessment completed at the beginning of each support planning year that will help people focus on what we need to be looking at the forums and the focus groups. The focus groups are already talking about rights now. 
Patrick said he had a list of things the QLC is working on (he will explain later).
We are at the beginning of a civil rights movement. That was said by the Commissioner. That is what we are moving towards and is a huge thing. It is interesting being at the central office in downtown Nashville at the Capitol and you see markers all over the city where the civil rights walks took place so we get a reminder everyday of that and it’s nice to see that and remind us that that is our goal every day.
After we receive the Provider Manual from TennCare, Robin will conduct training on the changes at the Regional Offices before it is posted for public comment. DIDD wants to do that so the Regions can be better prepared to give answers to new questions that will arise.  Providers will be trained after public comment. 
National Core Indicators:
We are getting ready to come out with a national core indicator survey. Robin brought to my attention that providers don’t actually know why we are doing this. Forty-six (46) States participate in the National Core Indicator surveys. These results compare us against other states to see how we are preforming and how we can do better. 
Four years ago we were in the paper in Memphis, Nashville, and Knoxville about how low we were on the list. We were 47th on the list because we didn’t participate. The first year we got a grant to do it and the next year we paid for it because it’s important.  DIDD contracted with The Arc and they have People talking to People. The Arc and DIDD will send out the letters to the providers and the ISC’s. The first year the ISC did the pre survey and the background information survey on each individual that participated.  The 2nd year the provider said that was way too much, so this year we are dividing it in half. The providers will do the pre surveys and the ISC will do the background information section.  Pre-survey information will be sent to Provider Executive Directors. The Arc hires people with a developmental or intellectual disability to meet with each person on the list to complete the survey. This year they will go out to 702 homes.  The list is selected by random sample.  
We have the scores from 2015. The scores can be found on nationalcoreindicators.org.  One of the things that is very clear is that Tennessee is moving up on the list. Tennessee is number 1 in health and safety. I encourage you to talk about this to your agencies.  I would recommend that you copy the results and post it and talk about it. This is an important document.  There are some interesting things in there like how many people have significant others, how many live at home or independently.  

DIDD Policies
We are about to put out a new Exemption Policy.  These requests are usually for background checks or incident management meetings for the providers so they can have an exemption for a staff member who may have something in their background that is questionable, or if the agency has few to no incidents to meet about. 
There have been some issues around this policy and how it’s been handled internally at central office based on our own policy.  Auditors brought it up to us, so we made some changes. We made some a couple of months ago that helped clarify some of the issues, but we needed to make some more. So that policy will be out in a couple of weeks and it will shared in Open Line. 

These exemption requests get sent to the executive team and get done immediately so we can get those back so people can get hired.  If there is a reason that you need it expedited, you can call me I can get that done quickly. We turn them around in a week typically. CJ said the providers need to send them to her asap to get them sent into legal and then processed and reviewed.  If it gets to CJ earlier in the week she can get them in faster. Alex suggested to get a statement from the person about their background check.  It helps to clarify sometimes the reason something shows up on their background check. 

Q-CJ-   People who had an exemption that expired in a year, do they need to get it updated? 

A-Alex- Yes, if the current exemption expired in a year, a new one should be requested. The new exemptions will not expire.  But, Providers will need to run a background check in three years. 
Alternative Workplace Solutions.  
The governor has an initiative to reduce the state of Tennessee footprint so they can start putting that money into people instead of real estate.  Also there is a change of workforce. He wants to promote efficiency and flexibility across state government. This could mean working from home or a redesigned office space.  In the next 5 years 47 percent of state employees can retire and Tennessee is the largest employer in the state with about 45,000 staff.  If the state loses 20,000 staff, we have to entice the new people to come in and one of the ways to do that is to not have an initialized work environment. Last year we lost 67% of the people we hired due the environment so we are re-designing the workspace. This will save money and draw in the new millennium college graduates to work from home, mobile, or in the community such as Starbucks, McDonalds. 
DIDD is not going to make someone work at home if they can’t get anything done at home or if it’s a great expense. AWS is moving forward at Central Office and then it will move to the regions. Central Office will be moving to a floor across the street to the UBS building.  The current workforce at Central Office is 137 and will reduce to 37 in offices/cubicles.  There will be communal workspace that is “free space” and docking stations to work from if needed.  You will get a locker and a file cabinet.  These are good if you have appointments with people. Pat talked about working at home and how it was a hard adjustment at first and kind of isolating. Central Office is using WebEx and jabber technology for employees to stay in touch with each other, work from home or work mobile. 
Heightened Scrutiny 

Heightened Scrutiny is going on in West Tennessee.  Providers completed their self-assessments regarding the settings rule and developed transition plans. From those assessments, TennCare was able to identify certain provider agencies and/or residential placements that needed to be checked out to make sure they were concordant with the settings rule and changing the environment (facility based day programs and sheltered workshops or homes that are too close to one another) CMS would not pay for a service that occurred in that environment.  TennCare and DIDD are on teams to go out and look at all these identified heightened scrutiny areas and do a walk through as a simple QA. There is a lot of prep work before each review including reviewing the ISP, the individual experience assessment, the agency transition plan and daily notes to get an understanding of what happens for that person and then we go and see if there have been changes made.  TennCare and DIDD meet at the end of the day and see if the agency is compliant or partially compliant and what areas do they need some support.  All of the information gathered goes back to TennCare and it is reviewed for a final report.  The final report and tells the agency what they need to focus on. These heightened scrutiny reviews started in the spring in East Tennessee where there is more providers and larger providers than Middle and West.  
The first agency that went through Heightened Scrutiny review was Orange Grove Center that is a large agency in Chattanooga that has a lot of congregant living and a huge day program and sheltered workshop.  There were lots of issues that were identified and they were going to assist the provider and move toward the settings that CMS felt like they were more appropriate. Orange Grove Center has the document and they know what the settings have to be, so they came up with a plan and moved forward. So even though they haven’t received their exit survey from TennCare, they know what to do and they have done that.  They did a presentation a couple of weeks ago about where they were, where they are now and where they are going. It is quite impressive the changes they have made.  There is a video on the DIDD website where you can watch the Orange Grove presentation they did for TennCare. 
For West Tennessee, SRVS was the first one, Madison Haywood, Easter Seals, and Livitup.  Then we took a break because we needed new definitions.  TennCare gave us new definitions for close proximity.  Now for all the reviews that were done we will have to go back.   We are supposed to be finished by March first.  The Tennessee transition plan submitted to CMS to remediate services is still the only State Transition Plan that has been accepted. 

Employment and Community First (ECF) Choices Program:

There have been 300 people enrolled into the ECF program, but just because you’re enrolled in the program doesn’t mean you are receiving services. Approx. 100 are receiving services but keep in mind most of those people are receiving things like assistance with benefits or financial planning. They are not receiving employment services. There are about 30 people who are receiving direct services like support by staff in the community.
There are 480 on the Referral list.  If a person was on the waiting list for the DIDD 1915C Waiver on July 1st, automatically that waiting list shifted to the referral list for the 1115C ECF Choices Waiver.  If you don’t apply for ECF services you just sit on that referral list nothing happens no one reaches out to you. Encourage people to apply for ECF.  We are hearing at central office is that family’s don’t want to lose their family support money.  They are afraid if they apply, and not get enrolled, they will lose their family support money and even though that is a very small amount, it is confirmed money. 
All of the Choices categories 1-6 have been opened up. They are adding two (2) more categories.  1) Over 62 years old and you want to work and 2) Under 62 and you want to consider working.  They are trying to reach out to a large demographic of people.  

Rhonda- Question on the CAC waiver. We have been told that it’s closed as of July 1st and if they choose to come out of the CAC Waiver and go over to ECF they can’t go back to the CAC Waiver. 
They can’t move out of the CAC waiver during the first year into ECF.  
Alex provided a handout on the overview of Critical Incident Management for ECF Choices.  We have not had 1 single incident reported, so this is FYI. 

Connie shared that SRVS is an ECF provider and are just receiving quite a few referrals for employment. They have two (2) on board and about five (5) waiting to get started. What one of the challenges is that Amerigroup seems to have things in order but Blue Cross seems to have more challenges because people that we talk to are not able to get a human being on the phone at Blue Cross.
PPC Composition and Attendance
Alex- Some council member’s terms are coming to an end.  The interest forms for the councils certain categories that you can mark about why you are on the council because the council composition has to include providers, advocates, family members, parents, conservators, and self-advocate/person in DIDD services.  When you fill out the form mark all that apply to you because it helps us to meet criteria for the composition of our councils.  The legislative body looks at whether or not we fill the criteria every 3 years. The legislation is currently looking at every receipt that Janet has sent in and every sign in sheet to assure that every penny we have spent on the council, we have a receipt for it.   They are reviewing the past three years.  
There is a law regarding council attendance and if you miss 2 times during a year, the commissioner may ask you to leave the council. The auditors are asking to change that from may to shall and we have fought with them on that and we may win. The auditors look at attendance for one (1) year July to June. The Commissioner doesn’t ask someone to leave the council unless there is a good reason.  If you can’t come let Janet know. We have to know why you can’t come so RSVP if you’re coming that helps with the lunch order and that shows we made an effort to reach out to you before the meeting to show you were coming. 
Alex encouraged the council members to reach out to their colleagues and ask them to apply as a member.  Each regional council makes recommendations and sends them to the state council.  The state will put all of the recommendations into a Draft report and sends it to DIDD and TennCare for input.  The final report of recommendations will go to the Governor. 
Focus Areas-Conservatorships/Human Rights
Rhonda reviewed the recommendations from July meeting

Phil Gardner presented our two recommendations to the State Council.  The last page of your minutes from July includes the 2 recommendations that we put to the State Planning and Policy Council.
Recommendations to be reported at the Statewide Planning and Policy Council:

1.
The WPPC recommends that DIDD add additional language to the Minimum Standards in the contracts for Conservatorship/Guardianship Services to include the following:  Training specific to conservatorship, person centered thinking, and human rights with continued professional education as required by DIDD for best practice to support the individual rights of a person with ID/DD. 

2.
The WPPC recommends that DIDD work with the legislature to create/amend laws which would mandate training for all person’s being appointed as a conservator or legal representative in the State of Tennessee.

Q-Pat-Is our focus area different from the other regions or are they the same?
A-Rhonda- Last year the state council gave each region and the DD councils an area they wanted us to concentrate on,  but this year each council selected their own.  Rhonda attends the State Planning and Policy Council meetings and reports on West PPC activities. 
Patricia and Patrick reported on their involvement with the rights assessment workgroup.    The workgroup has met twice and the last meeting will be Nov 2.  This workgroup has developed a very extensive human rights assessment (tool) that will be completed at everyone’s ISP meeting.  Courtney Kelly is the chair of this group.   
They also looked at the document by CQL that they put out for looking at people’s rights. Patrick said it will help people better understand their rights and goes along with person centered planning.  The ISC will be completing the tool. 
The workgroup will finalize it in November and it will probably go into effect the first of the year.  

The sections are: Receiving money and banking, Access to home environment, Right to privacy, Making choices, Freedom of speech/complaints, Making choices for employment, Making choices how I spend my day, Making choices where and whom I live with, Right to religion, Right to relationships, Right to vote, Right to confidentiality, and Right to be free from abuse and neglect.  
This will be a directive from DIDD that every ISC will go thru this document at the person supported’s annual ISP. 

Connie reported that SRVS is already asking these questions and they have access to the CQL database and are putting the information gathered into the CQL database. 

CJ said to just make sure the restriction of a person’s right truly is the least restrictive.  As a provider you have to make sure that an educated and informed decision can be made. You have to explain the risk-we have to have real conversations on a level that help them understand, by asking questions that they can communicate back to us what it is that they want. And have them (conversations) frequently, because they can change their minds.   
CJ said the key to choice is not the quantity but the quality, so that I really understand my choices.  
As the system changes regarding rights, we need to assure that conservators are trained and understand what their role is regarding restricting rights. 

Pat talked about the Glen Campbell Law regarding telephone and visitor restrictions.  Conservators cannot sign BSP’s with these restrictions listed. 
A handout on how to use the Slack Chat Room was provided to the council members.


 Recommendations/Action Items:
	Recommendations
Rhonda Clark
	Rhonda asked if there were any additional recommendations or action items that we would like to send up to the State Council.  The State Council will be meeting on November 16, 2016. 

No new recommendations were proposed.

2017 Meeting Dates-The council decided to continue meeting on the third Wednesday of the month for the quarter, and to continue alternating meeting at Cordova and Jackson.  Meeting time 10:15AM-2:00PM
January 18, 2017- Cordova Library

April 19, 2017-Lowell Thomas State Office Building***
July 19, 2107-Cordova Library

October 18, 2017-Lowell Thomas State Office Building

The meeting was adjourned at 1:38PM
***Note-After the meeting, it was determined that there was a conflict with the meeting date in April, so the council decided to change the date from April 19th to April 26th. 
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